PAGE  
141

Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Ninth day of March 2009.

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr Miss V Ash *** (Acting Chairman)

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr P J Corke

	Cllr M McGuire
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr D Foster

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	Cllr P Halse ***

	
	Cllr Ms S R Holloway

	
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan


*** = Also District Councillor

The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Cllr Halse.


391.    To note the appointment of Cllr Foster

Cllr Ash welcomed Cllr Foster to his first Town Council meeting and confirmed to Members that the declaration of office had been duly signed and submitted to East Devon District Council.

392.
To accept apologies for absence

None received.

393.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Howard – A35 (item 16)

Cllr Morgan – A35 (item 16)

394.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

9 February 2009.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

The Clerk reported that she had received feedback from the S106 officer at East Devon District Council regarding the funding of £12,000 for the nature trail at the new nature reserve. She advised that S106 funding was discrete and was available for either £13,000 or £14,500. Cllr Teare proposed that the resolution be amended to £13,000. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and WAS RESOLVED.
395.  
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Ash congratulated Cllr Marion Olive on her recent election success as an East Devon Councillor and welcomed her to the Town Council meeting.

Cllr Boote reported that the Devon County Council Task Group report on the need for an eastern bypass had now been completed. 

Cllr Coombs asked Cllr Boote to look into the situation at Waterleat Avenue where speed reduction humps were currently being removed for repair. There had been no notification either to residents or to the Town Council and there was no temporary road closure or speed restriction in place. He asked that the County Council look at this scheme to ensure that the current failed strategy was not repeated but the opportunity taken to put in place a more appropriate scheme. Cllr Boote said that he had also been unaware of the work until that day and would put the Town Council’s concerns to the HATOC committee and report back.

Cllr Ash asked Cllr Boote about the procedure to input into the Local Transport Plan 2012‑17 to ensure priority. Cllr Boote replied that the detail was being taken from the LDF and the Town Plan but he would look into how other matters could be included and would report back.

Cllr Halse reported that East Devon District Council had passed its budget, keeping it at the same level of public contribution as this year. 
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Cllr Ash reported that an East Devon delegation of tenants, officers and councillors had recently gone to the Houses of Parliament regarding monies taken off the District for housing.

Cllr Boom queried whether there had been any response re the Town Council’s correspondence on East View Cottages. The Clerk confirmed that there had been no response but she was chasing this. Cllr Boom pointed out that this could be an ideal project for the Parks for People funding.

Cllr Halse reported that he had spoken with the county officer concerning the possibility of reversing traffic in Silver Street. This was felt to be unviable but would be looked into.

396.  
Public Question Time

Mr Duncan Stamp asked the following question of the Council.

Honiton is a model market town. How has the Town Council attracted so many good shops to the High Street? Has it done any particular marketing?

Cllr Halse responded that Honiton was a good mix of large and independent shops and the Council had sought to keep large operators at bay. He was however worried that the town could lose its small shops if they were not viable.

Cllr Holloway stressed the importance of keeping the street market going. She also referred to the impact of the dualling of the A30 plus the location of the train station and the town’s close proximity to Exeter.

Cllr McGuire felt that the town’s strategic placing was important and that the Town Council did not work alone but in partnership with the Chamber of Commerce, TIC and individuals.

Cllr Ash highlighted the importance of special events which were held in the High Street which brought people to the town centre. She also stressed that the Town Council believed in doing everything to keep what it had.

397.
To receive the Police Report

PC Atyeo submitted the crime figures for the past month which showed an increase of 93 recordable offences against 91 in the same period last year. He highlighted that this was the first time in many months that he had had to report an increase and that much of the criminal damage was carried out in two places on the same night. The police were changing shifts over the next month and ensuring both high visibility and covert operations were in place. He also confirmed that victims were increasingly now being pursued through conditional cautioning which could involve paying for the damage caused. This was welcomed by the Council. 

398.
Correspondence received

Devon County Council

1.
Correspondence from County Solicitor’s office re possible re‑submission of application for Town Green at Honiton Bottom Road field

2.
Final Report of Task Group on Honiton Eastern Bypass

3.
Devon In Touch February 2009 including Littleham Primary’s success in winning an award from the Every Child a Reader programme

East Devon District Council 

4.
Correspondence from Chief Executive acknowledging Council’s letter on Mackarness Hall

5.
The Knowledge 13 February

6.
The Knowledge 20 February including article on Air Quality in Honiton

7.
The Knowledge 27 February including article on subsidy paid to Government re housing stock

Meetings

8.
Agenda and papers for Executive Board 4 March

9.
Agenda and papers for Council Meeting 18 February

10.
Forward Plan 1 March to 30 June 

Others

11.
Minutes of Carnival committee meeting 15 February

12.
Report and accounts for the Tourist Information Centre to 31/3/08 

13.
Landscape Character Assessment – East Devon & Blackdown Hills AONBs

14.
Correspondence from Age Concern Devon re closure of its hall

15.
IDeA Knowledge 24 February

16.
DISExtra (NALC) 23 February including report on recent Unitary decisions

17.
Correspondence from a resident regarding Kings Road/Monkton Road
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18.
Copy correspondence from St Paul’s church to East Devon District Council regarding Mackarness Hall

19.
Blackdown Hills AONB News March/April

20.
DAPC Newsletter March/April including article on Power of Wellbeing

21.
Town and Parish Standard (Standards Board) February

22.
LCR (NALC) March

23.
Clerks and Councils Direct March

24.
Village Green March

25.
CPRE Devon Branch Annual Report 2008

26.
Junk Mail (Devon Community Recycling & Community Composting Network) Spring 2009

27.
Honiton Community College Newsletter February

28.
Government Opportunities January/February

Cllr Ash referred to item 6 re air quality in Honiton and proposed that this be discussed at the planning committee. This was agreed.

The Clerk reported with regard to item 14 that she had had preliminary meetings with Age Concern regarding the use of the Town Council premises for some of their activities and that she would report back when proposals were received.

Cllr Teare asked whether Councillors had received correspondence regarding Honiton becoming a Fairtrade town. This had been received by individual Councillors but not by the Town Council office. Cllr Whitlock advised that he had asked for further information and Cllr McGuire suggested that contact should be made with Exmouth Town Council. It was agreed that this should be an item on the Policy committee.

Late correspondence  

East Devon District Council

a)
Notification of Cllr Marion Olive’s election as ward member for St Michaels

b)
Notification of a petition being received requiring an election to fill the casual vacancies on Honiton Town Council St Michael’s ward

c)
The Knowledge Issue 39 including article on exhibition at Thelma Hulbert gallery and article on election of Mrs Marion Olive

d)
Agenda and papers for Development Control Committee 10 March

e)
Agenda and papers for Scrutiny Committee 11 March

f)
Correspondence from Senior Building Surveyor in response to HTC letter re Mackarness Hall

Other

g)
Health Director January/February 2009 

h)
RH&E Express February 2009

i)
Notification of Public Meeting re Sustainable Communities Act 26 March 

j)
Correspondence from resident regarding continuing problem of high sided vehicles at the railway bridge in New Street

k)
The Clerk March 2009 

l)
Modern Gov March 2009

m)
Open Space Spring 2009

The Clerk reported that three pieces of correspondence had been received regarding the Mackarness Hall (items 4,18 and f). The Chief Surveyor had written to confirm that any obligations the District has as a tenant will be dealt with where appropriate in accordance with its lease. In addition St Paul’s church had copied the Town Council into its letter to the District setting out the terms of the lease and asking for the repairs to be completed.

Cllr Coombs referred to the question of high sided vehicles (item j). The Clerk was instructed to copy the resident’s letter to the appropriate officers at Devon County Council and also to the County Councillor. Cllr McGuire proposed that appropriate businesses in New Street be contacted to ask them to pass on the information on the height restriction to their suppliers and the Clerk was so instructed. The matter would be raised again at the Town Management Advisory Committee. 

399.
Acting Chairman’s Announcements

Cllr Ash reported that she and the Clerk had attended the official opening by the Mayoress of the renal unit at Honiton Hospital. She and the Clerk had also attended a seminar on the Power of Wellbeing, which could have major implications for the future work of the Council; this would be raised at the Policy committee meeting. Cllr Ash and the Mayoress had also attended a concert at the Great Hall in Exeter where local schools had performed a range of songs that they had composed.

Signed Chair








6 April 2009

400.
To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Policy committee held on 23 February 2009

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed by the Chair of the committee as a true record.

401.
To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Town Management Advisory Committee held on 19 January 2009

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed by the Chair of the committee as a true record.

402.
To approve a list of cheques issued in January 2009, at page 136, for £10211.49

The Clerk had circulated the list of cheques. Cllr Whitlock proposed that these be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Holloway and WAS RESOLVED.

403.
To approve the document to formally assign the right to hold the Street Market

The Clerk advised that East Devon District Council had forwarded a draft agreement regarding the assigning of the street market to the Town Council. Cllr Whitlock proposed that this be approved in principle and the Clerk bring back the final agreement for signing. This was seconded by Cllr Halse and WAS RESOLVED.
404.
To discuss the Twinning visit to Mezidon Canon

Cllr Howard reported that the twinning visit would be taking place on 9/10 May. Cllr Ash proposed that the Council should pay for and send delegations to official visits but that other visits, such as this one to Mezidon Canon, should be at the discretion of the individual Councillors. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and WAS RESOLVED. The Clerk was instructed to contact the twinning association to ascertain whether a letter of greeting and/or a gift would be welcomed. 

Cllr Howard advised that the twinning association annual dinner was being held on 3 April and Councillors were invited. Cllr Ash asked those Councillors who were interested to inform the Clerk. 

Cllr Fleming queried whether there would be benefit from twinning with another market town in the UK and the Clerk was instructed to investigate this further.

405.
To report back on a meeting with Sara Randall Johnson, Leader of East Devon District Council

Cllr Ash advised that, at the time of the agenda setting, a date for this meeting to explore possibilities for the future of the town, had not been agreed. The meeting was now to take place on the following day and she would report back at the next meeting. 

406.
To discuss progress on the A35

Cllr Morgan welcomed the publication of the Devon County Council task group report. She highlighted that recent reports that the Council was not supporting the crossing at Monkton Road were inaccurate but that the Council felt that a crossing on Monkton Road alone would not solve the problems and that a signalised junction remained the Council’s preferred option. She stressed that the Government regulations mean that needs of the pedestrian have to be met and that any agreement the Town Council made with the Highways Agency would be final. She felt that the difficulty with agreeing adequate safety measures only indicated the eastern bypass as the only viable option.

Cllr Coombs expressed his concern that the Council was being seen as obstructive when it was trying to be even handed and meet the needs of all residents to the east of the town.

Cllr Holloway reported that the eastern bypass is not in the required funding advice on transport priorities at regional level so any immediate funding would only be available through the County Council or S106 funding. It would be another 3 years before decisions would be reconsidered at regional level. 

Cllr Ash suggested that a letter of thanks and support for the recommendations be sent to Cllr Boote and the Devon County Council task forum and this was agreed.

Cllr Foster left the meeting

407. 
To appoint new Council representatives on outside bodies

The Clerk advised Members of the vacancies which had occurred following the resignation of Cllrs Gaughan and McNally. 
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The following appointments were agreed

Tree Wardens


Cllrs Farnham and Fleming

International Tree Foundation
Cllr Fleming

Police Liaison


Cllr McGuire

United Charities


Cllr Fleming & Mrs Jill McNally

It was agreed that both Parish Lengthsman Liaison and CCTv Liaison stay with the Town Clerk for the interim. The vacancy for Churchyard committee remained vacant and Members were asked to contact the Clerk should they be able to fill this position.

408.
To note progress on the appointment of new Councillors

The Clerk reported that she had been advised by East Devon District Council that a petition had been received by residents to hold an election for the two vacancies caused by the resignation of Cllrs Gaughan and McNally. She had not yet been informed of the date of the election. 

409.
To confirm Cllr Foster’s appointment to the Policy committee

Cllr Whitlock proposed that Cllr Foster be appointed to the Policy committee. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and WAS RESOLVED.

410.
To receive reports from the Council’s working groups

The Glen

Cllr Boom reported that the final two notice boards had been put in place but that the one in Lace Walk car park had already been vandalised. This was being repaired. He further reported that the volunteer days had been arranged and that extra planting of trees was being carried out following the delays due to bad weather. He announced that £500 had been received from the Conservation Foundation to assist students at Honiton Community College should they have capital expenditure requirements. Cllr Ash congratulated Cllr Boom on his work at The Glen and the welcome news of additional funding.

411.
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Honiton Festival

Cllr Corke reported that he had recently attended a meeting of the Festival committee and that the lunchtime concerts were very successful with 80‑100 people attending each. He had questioned whether the venue of St Paul’s church was suitable and had been informed that the committee were very happy with this due to the excellent acoustics. 

Development Trust

Cllr Ash reported that she anticipated a meeting of the Trust very shortly.

Parish Paths Partnership

Cllr Coombs queried the temporary closure of the footpath by the River Otter and asked for this to be followed up. Cllr Teare reminded Members that this had already been agreed at the Planning committee and was in hand.

Cllr Coombs also expressed his concern that the footpath had been closed on grounds of safety but that no physical barrier had been erected and people were continuing to walk past this dangerous area. The Clerk was instructed to include this in her correspondence with Devon County Council.

Roundball Wood

Cllr Coombs advised that he had been following up the issues regarding the permissive path by Woodhill View and was now in a position to set up a site visit.

Cllr Coombs also queried progress on the registration of Roundball Wood under the BBC Breathing Places programme. The Clerk advised that she believed this had now been completed but that she would confirm this for Cllr Coombs.

412.  The Acting Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm

Signed Chair
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